
    

  

 
CITY OF BRIGHTON 

REGULAR MEETING OF THE 

PLANNING COMMISSION 
AGENDA 

October 26th, 2023 

6:00 p.m. 
Located in the 1

st
 Floor Council Chambers at City Hall 

500 S. 4th Avenue, Brighton, CO 80601 
 

 

Chair: Chris Maslanik  Ward III 

Vice Chair: Valerie Wolf    At Large 

Commissioners: Vacant Ward I 
 Jim Snyder Ward II 

 Kathryn LeDonne Ward IV 

 Jolene Cohen-McCoy Alternate 

 Vacant Alternate 

 Vacant Youth 

 Vacant Youth 

   
 

ATTENTION TO ALL ATTENDING PUBLIC HEARING 

Please leave all cell phones out of the Commission Chambers or make sure that they are turned off before entering.  Thank you! 
Por favor apage todos teléfonos de celular y aparatos de busca personas antes de entrar al concejo municipal. Muchas gracias! 

 

I.  Call to Order at 6:00 p.m. 

II.  Pledge of Allegiance 

III.  Roll Call 

IV.  Minutes from the August 24th, 2023 Planning Commission Meeting Presented for Approval 

V.  Public Invited to be Heard on Items Not on the Agenda 

VI.  Agenda Items  

1. Dutch Bros Conditional Use Permit: Stephanie Iiams Presenting 

2. Landscape Code Amendments: Shannon McDowell Presenting  

VII.  Old Business 

VIII.  New Business 

IX.  Reports 

1. Reports: Assistant Director of Community Development 

2. Next Meeting: TBD 

X.  Adjournment 

   

 
 



 

 

 

 

CITY OF BRIGHTON 

PLANNING COMMISSION 

MINUTES 
August 24, 2023 

 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER    

Chair Maslanik called the meeting to order at 6:02 p.m. 

II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

Chair Maslanik asked Commissioner Snyder to lead the Pledge of Allegiance. 

III. ROLL CALL 

Roll call was taken with the following Commissioners in attendance: Chris Maslanik, Valerie Wolf, 

Kathryn LeDonne, and Jim Snyder. Jolene Cohen-McCoy was excused. 

STAFF PRESENT 

Yasmina Gibbons, Deputy City Attorney; Mike Tylka, Assistant Director of Community 

Development; Jordan Kowalenko, Commission Secretary; Summer McCann, Associate Planner; 

Nicholas Di Mario, Senior Planner; Jordan Engel, Assistant Planner. 

IV. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS 

Motion by Commissioner Wolfe to approve the amended August 10, 2023 minutes 

Second by Commissioner LeDonne 

Voting Aye: All present 

Motion passes: 4-0 

V. PUBLIC INVITED TO BE HEARD ON ITEMS NOT ON THE AGENDA 

 None presented. 

VI. AGENDA ITEMS 

 

1. Castle Brighton Subdivision Plan  

Chair Maslanik opened the public hearing at 6:06 p.m. 

 

Chair invited Staff to present, summarized: 

Ms. McCann presented the item as outlined in the staff report and confirmed that legal publication and 

posting were completed for this hearing. Ms. McCann stood ready for questions. 

 

Chair called for questions from the Commission of Staff, summarized: 

Commissioner LeDonne was concerned about light pollution. 

S. McCann stated that the applicant would need to address this question. 

Commissioner Snyder was concerned about the road and whether the escrow would cover the cost. 

S. McCann stated that this would have a development agreement with the final plat and there is 
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anticipation that the larger development to the east would construct the road and they would then 

receive the escrow. 

Applicant to present, summarized: 

None presented.  

Chair called for questions from the Commission of Applicant, summarized: 

Commissioner LeDonne was concerned about light pollution. 

Applicant responded that they are not proposing any lights at this time.  

S. McCann also stated that a photometric plan has been reviewed.  

Chair called for the public to ask any questions the Applicant or Staff, summarized: 

None presented. 

Chair called for any member of the public to make a comment about this item being presented. 

None presented. 

Chair closed the public hearing at 6:16 p.m. 

Chair called for discussion among Commissioners, summarized: 

Commissioner Wolf expressed that this was straight forward. 

The Commission Secretary read the resolution into the record. 

Motion by Commissioner Snyder to approve the resolution as presented. 

Second by Commissioner Wolf. 

Voting Aye: All present  

Motion passes: 4-0 

 

2. Bromley Farms Zoning Map Amendment  

Chair Maslanik opened the public hearing at 6:18 p.m. 

 

Chair invited Staff to present, summarized: 

Mr. Di Mario presented the item as outlined in the staff report and confirmed that legal publication and 

posting were completed for this hearing. Mr. Di Mario stood ready for questions. 

Chair called for questions from the Commission of Staff, summarized: 

Commissioner LeDonne expressed concerns about 15th Avenue as there is a barn and horses. LeDonne also 

expressed concerns about the northeast corner. Commissioner LeDonne questioned if there would be 

anything such as fencing or protection for the farm. Commissioner LeDonne asked if any trail would be 

able to go into the property. 

N. Di Mario stated that 15th Avenue would be adjacent to the farm. N. Di Mario explained that at 

this time they are only discussing zoning. N. Di Mario cannot speak to extra fencing at this time as 

the subdivision plan would be brought back to the public with specifics. 

Commissioner LeDonne expressed that an owner of a farm west to this property is concerned about 

drainage.  

N. Di Mario stated that the Staff and Applicant are still working through the details of a subdivision 

plan. Drainage has been a topic of conversation. During the subdivision plan review these details 

will be brought before the public. 

Commissioner LeDonne questioned if the applicant will be xeriscaping and would the applicant be bringing 
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their own water.  

N. Di Mario explained that they would be held to the standards outlined in the Land Use and 

Development Code. They will need to bring water to the city, and this topic will be discussed further 

in the subdivision plan that will be brought back to the Commission and the public.  

Commissioner LeDonne questioned whether the work done to Bromley would be funded by the developers 

or the city. 

N. Di Mario explained that Bromley Lane adjacent to the property would fall under the financial 

responsibility of the developer. Moving further east there are active conversations of a 

reimbursement agreement which would be brought before City Council.  

Commissioner LeDonne questioned if the applicant would be required to provide more lower income 

housing.  

N. Di Mario explained that they will need to follow the Land Use and Development Codes which 

has incentives to provide more affordable housing, but they will not be required to.   

Commissioner Snyder expressed concerns about the green belt as well as the park, noting that the park is 

no longer on the map. Commissioner Snyder questioned if the park would no longer be a part of the plan.  

N. Di Mario explained that within the residential zone districts themselves, they will have to 

dedicate park land.  

M. Tylka stated that the subdivision plan will include the dedicated park areas that will come before 

the Commission on a later date. 

Commissioner Snyder inquired about how many homes would be constructed and access points. 

N. Di Mario stated that the applicant would need to answer the inquiry regarding how many homes 

but in terms of access points, that would be presented in the subdivision plan on a later date. 

Commissioner Wolf asked for clarification and expressed that what they are doing tonight is a zone change 

and all other specific details of the subdivision plan would be presented at a later date.  

N. Di Mario confirmed.   

Chair Maslanik wanted clarification regarding the zone change and the allowable density in relation to the 

original PUD.  

N. Di Mario explained that the density would change because the PUD includes density language. 

Under the Land Use and Development Code, which is what they are purposing to rezone to, there 

are not density standards but there are landscape, parking, and requirements of parks and open 

spaces that would impact the density. 

Applicant to present, summarized: 

Jack Hoagland, 2830 South Newcombe Way, Lakewood, CO 80227 explained that he was the 

applicant, and that Phil Stuffred would be facilitating the presentation. The applicant team 

presented. 

Chair called for questions from the Commission of Applicant, summarized: 

None presented. 

Chair called for the public to ask any questions of the Applicant or Staff, summarized: 

Ron Thompkins, 792 Poppy Drive was concerned about property values and taxes in relation to the 

project. 

N. Di Mario responded that that is not a review criterion, so he is unable to answer the questions. 

Buddy Newsome, 876 South 13th Ave was concerned about traffic in relation to the project. 

N. Di Mario responded that the subdivision plan would better assess traffic. Additionally, the 
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roundabouts will be brought back to the Commission and public at a later date. 

Maris Pizsack, 784 Rose Drive was concerned about access points, increased traffic lanes, traffic 

lights and what R3 means. Ms. Pizsack was also concerned about who would maintain the open 

space.  

N. Di Mario explained that that there have been conversations with the developer to create a plan 

for increased lanes, traffic lights, and traffic medians. N. Di Mario explained that R3 can be any 

allowed land use within the R3 zone district, and the open space would be maintained by the City.  

Chair called for any member of the public to make a comment about this item being presented. 

Maris Pizsack, 784 Rose Drive commented that she understands the direction that Brighton is 

going, but she is concerned about R3.  

Julie Blair, 1385 Cherry Way commented that R3 zoning is a cause for concern as well as the issue 

of parking, traffic, and the overcrowding of schools. Ms. Blair also commented that the historic 

farms beauty would also be compromised.  

Chair closed the public hearing at 7:02 p.m. 

The Commission Secretary read the resolution into the record. 

Chair called for discussion among Commissioners, summarized: 

Commissioner LeDonne expressed concern about the density within the area. Commissioner 

LeDonne was concerned about how many stories would be allowed if an apartment were built. 

Ni Di Mario answered that it could be 60 feet and anything above that would need to be brought 

back to the Commission.  

Commissioner Wolf expressed that she understands the publics concerns regarding the 

multifamily and explained that the Commissioners jobs are to follow the Comprehensive Plan.  

Commissioner LeDonne explained that the Commission tries as hard as they can for responsible 

growth due to an increased population everywhere. Commissioner LeDonne further explained 

that the Commission needs to follow the Comprehensive Plan.  

Commissioner Snyder thanked the public and explained that the task before the Commission was 

to determine the zoning for the property and reminded the public that the subdivision plan would 

come back to the Commission.  

Commissioner Maslanik added that a component of the Comprehensive Plan is to be an inclusive 

community and that the decision to be made tonight is just on the zoning.  

Motion by Commissioner Snyder to approve the resolution as presented. 

Second by Commissioner Wolf. 

Voting Aye: All present  

Motion passes: 4-0 

 

The Commission took a brief recess.  

 

3. Colorado Hail Claims CUP 

Chair Maslanik opened the public hearing at 7:25 p.m. 

 

Chair invited Staff to present, summarized: 

Mr. Engel presented the item as outlined in the staff report and confirmed that legal publication and posting 

were completed for this hearing. Mr. Engel stood ready for questions. 
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Chair called for questions from the Commission of Staff, summarized: 

Commissioner Snyder was concerned about parking and blocking the sidewalk.  

J. Engel stated that the applicant would need to address this question. 

Applicant to present, summarized: 

Kristen Fracensoni, 1801 California Street Denver 80202 presented. 

Chair called for questions from the Commission of Applicant, summarized: 

Commissioner Snyder was concerned about parking and blocking the sidewalk.  

The applicant responded stating that the space is very large, and the customers will have 

appointments so traffic nor parking should be an issue.  

Commissioner Maslanik inquired about if there was a parking area east of the track. 

The applicant responded that he might temporarily use that area as a parking space, but it should 

not be needed as the shop is rather large.   

Chair called for the public to ask any questions the Applicant or Staff, summarized: 

None presented. 

Chair called for any member of the public to make a comment about this item being presented. 

None presented. 

Chair closed the public hearing at 7:48 p.m. 

Chair called for discussion among Commissioners, summarized: 

None presented. 

The Commission Secretary read the resolution into the record. 

Motion by Commissioner LeDonne to approve the resolution as presented. 

Second by Commissioner Snyder. 

Voting Aye: All present  

Motion passes: 4-0 

VII. OLD BUSINESS 

None presented. 

VIII. NEW BUSINESS 

 None presented. 

IX. REPORTS 

1.   Reports 

Mr. Tylka provided an update regarding the interactive development map, Raising Canes, In 

and Out Burger, and Bellco Credit Union. Mr. Tylka also provided an update regarding the first 

phase of Farmlore. Mr. Tylka updated the Commission that the Mile High PUD will go before 

City Council on September 5th, and on October 3rd Planning Commission will be recognized 

by City Council.  

2.   Tentative Next Meeting: TBD 

Mr. Tylka stated that the next meeting is TBD. 
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X. ADJOURNMENT 

Motion by Commissioner Snyder 

Second by Commissioner Wolf 

Voting Aye: All Present 

Motion passes: 4-0 

Meeting adjourned at 7:53 p.m. 

 

Recorded by Jordan Kowalenko 


